THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF LICENTIATE OF ENGINEERING

Environmental life cycle impacts of lithium-sulfur and sodium-ion batteries SANNA WICKERTS

Division of Environmental Systems Analysis Department of Technology Management and Economics Chalmers University of Technology Gothenburg, Sweden 2024 Environmental life cycle impacts of lithium-sulfur and sodium-ion batteries Sanna Wickerts

© Sanna Wickerts, 2024.

Acknowledgements, dedications, and similar personal statements in this thesis reflect the author's own views.

Division of Environmental Systems Analysis Department of Technology Management and Economics Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg Sweden Telephone + 46 (0)31-772 1000

Cover: Illustration of two batteries in nature, made by Therese Berggren.

Chalmers digitaltryck/Chalmers digital print Gothenburg, Sweden 2024

Trust the process.

Acknowledgements

There are several organizations and people who have supported me on the journey towards a licentiate degree, who I would like to acknowledge:

The Swedish Energy Agency and the competence center Batteries Sweden (BASE): thank you for funding my research.

Altris AB, and especially Tim Nordh: thank you for a great collaboration in Paper III.

Rickard Arvidsson, my main supervisor: thank you for your wise words and for your continuous and uplifting supervision. You are engaged and have great collaboration skills, qualities that have facilitated my PhD journey so far. Also, thank you for seeing my potential and believing in me.

Anders Nordelöf, my co-supervisor: thank you for helping me understand that details are important. You and Rickard make a great supervision team, and I am lucky to have had you both on my PhD journey so far. Thank you also for seeing my potential.

Magdalena Svanström, my examiner: thank you for your valuable feedback, for your continuous curiosity in my work, and for believing in me.

Patrik Johansson, the battery expert in my PhD project: your battery knowledge knows no boundaries, it feels like. Thank you for your time and effort in explaining battery related things.

The division of Environmental Systems Analysis, both junior and senior colleagues: thank you for providing such an inspiring working environment.

Mudit, Marta, and Mascha: thank you for being such great PhD colleagues and friends. In you, I always have someone to lean on.

My family: thank you for your unconditional support. I am grateful for your love and for your belief that I can do anything. Especially to Adam, my wonderful husband. Thank you for loving and supporting me through everything in life, including this journey.

And to my beloved daughter Livia, everything I do is for you. You are my sun, my moon, my stars, and everything else...

Abstract

Mitigating climate change and other environmental problems will require a transition away from fossil fuels. Batteries can be part of such a transition as they enable a cleaner energy system by providing energy storage for intermittent energy sources such as wind and solar power, as well as a cleaner transport system by replacing internal combustion engine vehicles with electric vehicles. Globally, battery demand is projected to increase 6-20 times in the coming 15 years. If batteries are to become sustainability enablers globally, a large-scale diffusion of these technologies must be possible. To achieve such a diffusion, batteries should preferably contain few metals and materials connected to resource availability issues to reduce the risk of resource-related bottlenecks. Furthermore, battery technologies should be as environmentally benign as possible. The lithium-ion battery (LIB) is currently the dominating rechargeable battery technology, and while having high technical performance, it contains metals and materials connected to resource availability issues. However, there are several nextgeneration batteries (NGBs) that might be able to outperform LIBs from a life cycle environmental and resource perspective. The aim of this thesis is therefore to investigate the environmental and resource impacts of two NGBs, lithium-sulfur (Li-S) batteries and sodiumion batteries (SIBs), with the overall goal of providing technology guidance.

To fulfil this aim, three studies have been included in the thesis. Two of them address the life cycle environmental and resource impacts of Li-S and SIBs, respectively. Furthermore, as lithium is a key metal for Li-S batteries, it is important to understand the environmental implications of extracting lithium from various sources with different ore grades. Therefore, in the third study, several lithium sources and their corresponding lithium production routes were assessed. Life cycle assessment (LCA) was applied in all studies, as comparing environmental and resource impacts of products in a holistic manner requires a life cycle perspective. Additionally, as Li-S batteries and SIBs are emerging technologies and not yet produced at large scale, prospective LCA was applied. Prospective aspects that were considered include production scale-up and accounting for potential future changes to the batteries as well as some supplies of materials and energy.

The results show that SIBs are on par with LIBs regarding climate change and perform better regarding mineral resource scarcity. Li-S batteries can perform similarly to LIBs for the same impact categories, but the results are uncertain as the future values of several Li-S design parameters are based on estimations. Furthermore, the environmental and resource performance of Li-S batteries is sensitive towards the lithium source and grade. Several lessons have been learned regarding Li-S battery and SIB impacts as well as the methodology applied. It is concluded that of the investigated NGBs, SIBs show the largest potential from an environmental and resource perspective. Furthermore, due to uncertainties inherent to prospective LCA, results should be seen as indicative rather than absolute. Additionally, involving a technology expert in prospective LCA projects can enhance the understanding of the future technical NGB systems.

Keywords: prospective LCA, next-generation batteries, lithium-sulfur batteries, sodium-ion batteries

List of appended papers

Paper I

<u>Wickerts, S.</u>, Arvidsson, R., Nordelöf, A., Svanström, M. & Johansson, P. 2023. Prospective Life Cycle Assessment of Lithium-Sulfur Batteries for Stationary Energy Storage. *ACS Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering*, 11:9555-9563. DOI: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.3c00141

<u>Wickerts, S.</u>, Arvidsson, R., Nordelöf, A., Svanström, M. & Johansson, P. 2024. Correction to "Prospective Life Cycle Assessment of Lithium-Sulfur Batteries for Stationary Energy Storage".

ACS Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering. DOI: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.4c01782

Paper II

Chordia, M., <u>Wickerts, S.</u>, Nordelöf, A. & Arvidsson, R. 2022. Life cycle environmental impacts of current and future battery-grade lithium supply from brine and spodumene. *Resources, Conservation & Recycling*, 187, 106634. DOI: 10.1016/j.resconrec.2022.106634

Paper III:

<u>Wickerts, S.</u>, Arvidsson, R., Nordelöf, A., Svanström, M. & Johansson, P. 2024. Prospective life cycle assessment of sodium-ion batteries made from abundant elements. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 28: 116-129. DOI: 10.1111/jiec.13452

List of figures

Figure 1: Countries' share of global reserves as well as production for lithium, cobalt, nickel, and natural graphite.

Figure 2: Categorization of the battery technologies included in the thesis.

Figure 3: The standardized LCA procedure by ISO (2006).

Figure 4: Cathode and anode production processes as well as battery assembly applied to lithium-sulfur batteries and sodium-ion batteries, based on the gigascale factory model by Chordia et al. (2021).

Figure 5: Depiction of the time difference between the LIB and the upscaled NGBs.

Figure 6: Climate change impacts for lithium-sulfur battery cells.

Figure 7: Climate change impacts for different lithium production routes.

Figure 8: Climate change impacts for sodium-ion battery cells.

Figure 9: Climate change impact for lithium-sulfur batteries, considering different lithium production routes.

Figure 10: Crustal scarcity indicator results for lithium-sulfur batteries, considering different lithium production routes.

Figure 11: Surplus ore potential results for lithium-sulfur batteries, considering different lithium production routes.

Figure 12: Climate change impact for lithium-sulfur batteries, sodium-ion batteries, and lithium-ion batteries.

Figure 13: Mineral resource impacts for lithium-sulfur batteries, sodium-ion batteries, and lithium-ion batteries.

Figure 14: Dynamic between a life cycle assessment practitioner and a technology expert, enhancing the life cycle assessment study.

List of tables

Table 1: Comparison of key performance indicators for lithium-sulfur batteries, sodium-ion batteries, and lithium-ion batteries.

Table 2: Scenarios included in Paper I.

Table 3: Scenarios included in Paper III.

Table 4: Electricity supply mix, background database, and cell production data source for the lithium-ion battery benchmarking studies.

Table 5: Summary of modelling choices in the life cycle impact assessment step, for all papers.

Table 6: Summary of methodological choices of the studies included in the thesis.

Table of contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Aim and thesis structure	3
3. Technical background	4
3.1 Battery basics	
3.2 Li-S batteries and SIBs	
4. Methodological framework	7
4.1 The LCA framework	7
4.2 Attributional and consequential LCA	
4.3 Prospective LCA	9
5. Summary and synthesis of papers	11
5.1 Objects of study	
5.2 System boundaries	
5.3 Upscaling	
5.4 Scenario analysis	
5.5 The LIB benchmark	
5.6 Functional units	
5.7 Allocation	
5.8 Data sources	
5.9 Impact categories selected	
5.10 Paper I results	
5.11 Paper II results	
5.12 Paper III results	
5.13 Synthesized results	
6. Concluding discussion	31
6.1 Lessons learned regarding methodology	
6.2 Lessons learned regarding Li-S battery and SIB impacts	
7. References	

1. Introduction

It is evident that a large-scale societal transition is needed, as 2023 was the hottest year ever recorded and greenhouse gas emissions (GHGs), contributing to the warming of the Earth, continue to increase. Batteries are sustainability enablers as they open the door to a fossil-free energy system by providing energy storage for intermittent energy sources such as wind and solar power, as well as a cleaner transport system by replacing internal combustion engine vehicles with electric vehicles (Zhang et al., 2021). The world is therefore gearing up its battery production. 2,900-10,000 GWh of storage capacity is projected to be required in 2040 (Degen et al., 2023), depending on which socioeconomic pathway is considered, i.e., how well the environmental boundaries are respected (Riahi et al., 2017). This range can be compared to today's 500 GWh (Degen et al., 2023). That said, batteries themselves also need to be justifiable from a sustainability perspective (Edström et al., 2020).

If batteries are to become global sustainability enablers, battery technologies need to be diffused on a large scale. In turn, realizing such a large-scale battery diffusion requires batteries to possess several properties. Edström et al. (2020) point to safety and cost-efficiency as important aspects. Furthermore, batteries need to have technical performance that can meet application demands (Edström et al., 2020). Additionally, while facilitating a different energy system is the key sustainability characteristic of batteries, they should be as environmentally benign as possible. In addition, battery technologies should preferably be composed of materials accessible to such an extent that a large-scale diffusion of batteries is possible.

Aspects that influence the availability of a natural resource (in this case mineral resource) are manifold (André and Ljunggren, 2021). One of them is scarcity, meaning that the mineral resource has a natural rarity combined with a high societal demand. Scarcity, in turn, can lead to geopolitical issues, such as wars and trade conflicts (Dewulf et al., 2016). Mineral resources facing high supply risk (e.g. due to geopolitical issues) combined with high economic importance are classified as critical raw materials for certain regions (Schrijvers et al., 2020). Considering these challenges related to resource availability, batteries would benefit from being made from mineral resources that exhibit as few resource availability issues as possible.

The market of rechargeable batteries is dominated by lithium-ion batteries (LIBs), and more specifically the nickel-manganese-cobalt (NMC) based cathode chemistry and the graphitebased anode chemistry (IEA, 2023a). There are LIBs without cobalt and nickel as well, which instead contain elements such as iron and phosphorous (LiFePO₄-based cathodes) (Xu et al., 2020). Most LIBs possess several sought-after characteristics. They are safe, and their costefficiency is continuously improving (Armand et al., 2020). LIBs have relatively high specific energy density (Wh/kg) and power density (W/kg), as well as high volumetric energy density (Wh/L). However, LIBs also face several challenges. Current LIBs have specific energy densities limiting them from use in some applications (Demir-Cakan et al., 2017). NMC-based LIBs contain several materials that are linked to different sustainability concerns. One such example is the risk of scarcity, as the cumulative demand for lithium, nickel, and cobalt could exceed the currently known reserves in a not-too-distant future (Xu et al., 2020). The sources of these metals and their corresponding production are also concentrated to specific parts of the world (see Figure 1), entailing that the metals are more sensitive with regard to potentially becoming critical for other regions (Schrijvers et al., 2020). Lithium occurs in both brines and minerals, where the brine-based lithium can be connected to extensive freshwater withdrawal

(Harper et al., 2019). Cobalt is mostly mined in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (Watts, 2019), and is linked to issues such as child labor and unsafe working conditions (Sovacool, 2019). Nickel extraction, which is largely occurring in Indonesia (USGS, 2024), can be linked to water pollution (Firdaus and Levitt, 2022).



Figure 1. Certain countries' share of the global reserves for lithium (represented with green circles), cobalt (represented with a blue circle), nickel (represented with purple circles), and natural graphite (represented by a grey circle), as well as the country's share of the global production (represented by orange circles). All numbers represent percentages. Figure made from information obtained from SGU (2023) and USGS (2024).

Acknowledging that battery technologies are needed for the sustainability transition, combined with LIBs having several sustainability challenges, a search for new battery technologies is ongoing. Many upcoming battery technologies, or next-generation batteries (NGBs), exist, such as sodium-ion batteries (SIBs), magnesium batteries, lithium-sulfur (Li-S) batteries, lithium-air batteries, and solid-state batteries (Stephan et al., 2023). Of the many NGBs existing, Li-S batteries and SIBs represent two promising candidates, as they contain fewer mineral resources linked to resource availability issues than LIBs, and they have relatively high technical performance. Li-S batteries have particularly high specific energy density (Demir-Cakan et al., 2017). This could enable applications requiring high specific energy, and lead to lower environmental and resource impacts per unit of energy stored. However, lithium is a key metal for Li-S batteries and linked to resource availability issues (Xu et al., 2020). It is therefore relevant to understand how different lithium sources and grades affect the battery's environmental and resource impact. SIBs constitute another promising NGB technology. Most SIBs contain only abundant elements (Zhao et al., 2023), making their production potentially more robust from a resource availability point-of-view and could also lead to low environmental impacts as less energy might be required to extract the resources. That said, most of SIBs' technical performance does not level with NMC-based LIBs (Stephan et al., 2023). To understand whether Li-S batteries and SIBs can outperform LIBs from an environmental and resource point of view, assessments of impacts along the life cycles of these battery technologies are required.

2. Aim and thesis structure

The aim of this thesis is to evaluate if and how Li-S batteries and SIBs can be promising alternatives to LIBs in terms of life cycle environmental and resource performance, with the overall goal of providing technology guidance. Furthermore, as several current battery technologies and NGBs require lithium, a related aim is to understand how different lithium sources with different lithium grades influence the environmental and resource life cycle impacts of such batteries.

To answer these aims, four research questions are addressed, which in turn are answered by retrieving information from three studies that are presented in three separate papers (Paper I-III). Two research questions use information from an individual paper and two research questions utilize information from a combination of papers:

- 1. What are the environmental and resource life cycle impacts of Li-S batteries, what are the hotspots, and how can the impacts be reduced? (Paper I)
- 2. How do different lithium grades and sources affect the life cycle environmental and resource impact of lithium-containing battery materials, and in turn lithium-based battery technologies, in particular Li-S batteries? (Paper I and II)
- 3. What are the environmental and resource life cycle impacts of SIBs, what are the hotspots, and how can the impacts be reduced? (Paper III)
- 4. Which battery technology, Li-S, SIB, or LIB, shows the greatest promise from a life cycle environmental and resource point-of-view? (Paper I and III)

Chapter 1 has introduced the issues that this thesis attempts to address. Chapter 2 provides the aim and research questions formulated to fulfil the aim, as well as the thesis structure. In Chapter 3, a technical background to the NGBs assessed in this thesis is given, i.e., the basics of batteries are described followed by a brief explanation of Li-S batteries and SIBs. Chapter 4 provides a description of the methodological framework applied in the thesis. In Chapter 5, the papers are summarized and synthesized. Chapter 6 provides a concluding discussion of lessons learned regarding methodology as well as Li-S and SIB impacts.

3. Technical background

3.1 Battery basics

A battery consists of several electrochemical cells, which make use of chemical redox reactions to produce electricity on demand (Goodenough and Park, 2013). There are both "primary" cells, which are non-rechargeable and can only be discharged once, and "secondary" cells meaning that they are rechargeable, i.e., can be charged and discharged multiple times (Berg, 2015). An electrochemical cell is the same as a battery cell, and the latter term is used from now on. As rechargeable batteries are of focus in this thesis, only those are described further.

Rechargeable batteries can be categorized in many ways. Following Beard (2019), the categorization can be made based on the type of electrolyte. This is one common way of grouping. As can be seen in Figure 2, aqueous, non-aqueous, and other types of electrolytes such as solid-state electrolytes can be utilized. All liquid electrolyte battery cells consist of a positive electrode (cathode), a negative electrode (anode), and a liquid electrolyte separating the two electrodes (Berg, 2015). When the battery cell is discharged, ions move through the liquid electrolyte, from the anode to the cathode (inside of the battery) and electrons are lead through an electric circuit (outside of the battery). When the battery is charged, the ions and electrons move in the opposite direction.

Continuing the battery categorization, both aqueous and non-aqueous electrolytes can be divided further (Beard, 2019). Aqueous electrolytes are subdivided based on their pH: acid electrolytes into one group and alkaline and neutral electrolytes into another one. The lead-acid battery is one example of a battery technology utilizing acid electrolytes. Non-aqueous electrolytes can be divided into organic and inorganic ones. There are several battery technologies that make use of organic electrolytes, e.g., metal-ion batteries and metal-sulfur batteries (Beard, 2019, Stephan et al., 2023). Within these groups there are in turn different battery technologies, such as LIBs, Li-S batteries, and SIBs. Continuing, within the battery technology groups, there are cathode and anode chemistries, e.g. the NMC-based cathode chemistry and the graphite-based anode chemistry, utilized in many LIBs. While all groups depicted in Figure 2 can be categorized further, the battery technologies relevant for this thesis are highlighted. Furthermore, note that a certain battery technology can belong to multiple groups. For example, the Li-S battery can utilize a solid electrolyte instead of an organic liquid electrolyte, making it a Li-S solid state battery in such a case (Schmaltz et al., 2022). While not common, there are also LIBs that utilize aqueous electrolytes. These examples are however not shown in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Battery categorization made based on common battery technologies. The blue color indicates battery groups relevant for this thesis. SIB=sodium-ion battery, LIB=lithium-ion battery, Li-S=lithium-sulfur.

3.2 Li-S batteries and SIBs

The Li-S battery, a metal-sulfur battery, generally consists of a lithium metal anode and a sulfur cathode with a liquid electrolyte in between, given the focus on liquid electrolyte batteries (Demir-Cakan et al., 2017). There are however many materials being tested for this battery technology. For example, composites consisting of elemental sulfur and carbonaceous additives are tested in terms of cathode materials. The exact composition of the Li-S chemistries assessed within this thesis can be found in Paper I. Li-S batteries have high specific energy densities, theoretically, with the expectation of reaching a specific energy density of 550 Wh/kg in 2035, compared to the expected specific energy density of LIBs ~ 360 Wh/kg the same year (Stephan et al., 2023). Still, LIBs will still be superior regarding volumetric energy density (Wh/L), implying that Li-S batteries might foremost be used in applications where weight is more important than size. Li-S batteries and LIBs differ regarding other key performance indicators (KPIs) as well, as can be seen in Table 1. Considering the characteristics of Li-S batteries, some applications are more likely than others. According to Volta foundation (2023), examples include aerospace applications, heavy duty trucks, and E-bikes. Li et al. (2018) also mention stationary energy storage in grids as a possible application for Li-S batteries.

The SIB, a metal-ion battery, often utilize a hard carbon anode and a sodium-containing cathode combined with a sodium-containing liquid electrolyte (Tapia-Ruiz et al., 2021). There are several cathode materials being tested, including layered oxide materials, polyanions and Prussian blue analogues (Zhao et al., 2023). The exact composition of the SIBs assessed within this thesis can be found in Paper III. Two of the main selling points of these batteries are their use of abundant materials, as well as being a drop-in technology to LIB cell production. Nonetheless, lower specific energy density and volumetric energy density are to be expected for SIBs, due to that sodium does not level with lithium in terms of electrochemical potential (Stephan et al., 2023). The remaining KPIs for SIBs can be found in Table 1. Grid applications and some consumer electronic applications, such as E-bikes, are seen as possible applications for SIBs (Volta foundation, 2023). Stephan et al. (2023) complement the already mentioned applications with EVs.

Table 1. Comparison of some KPIs for Li-S batteries, SIBs, and LIBs. Note that the ranges shown in certain columns are due to, e.g., that multiple battery chemistries (having different KPIs) are included for the battery technology.

Battery	Specific energy	Volumetric	Future	Safety	Cycle life,
technology	density, current/	energy density,	production cost	-	current/future
	future (Wh/kg)	current/future	(€/kWh)		
		(Wh/L)			
Li-S	300*/550-700*,	300-450*/700*	50*	Higher than	>200/>400****
	**			LIBs but lower	
				than SIBs**	
SIB	140-190*,	230-380*,	<40*	Higher than	2000/6000****
	***/>200*, ***	***/>400*		both Li-S and	
				LIBs**	
LIB	140-300*,	240-750/800-	45-90*	Lower than both	1000-
	***/320-360*	960*, ***		Li-S and	3000/2000-
				SIBs**	10000****

*Stephan et al. (2023), **Robinson et al. (2021), ***Tapia-Ruiz et al. (2021), ****BEPA and Batteries Europe (2024).

4. Methodological framework

To obtain a broad understanding of a battery's or a battery material's life cycle impacts on the environment, it is beneficial to apply a method that accounts for the life cycle perspective, addresses a range of environmental concerns, and has a product focus. As can be seen in, e.g., Finnveden and Moberg (2005) or Bjørn et al. (2018a), life cycle assessment (LCA) is the method that showcases these characteristics.

4.1 The LCA framework

The environmental LCA methodology aims to protect areas categorized as resource use, human health, and ecological consequences. These areas are often called safeguard objects or areas of protection (AoP) (Baumann and Tillman, 2004). LCA quantifies potential environmental impacts caused by a product system, that might damage the AoP at the so-called endpoint level. Examples of such environmental issues include climate change, eutrophication, and mineral resource use, which can be used as indicators at the midpoint level. LCA can consider all life cycle stages from raw material extraction to the end-of-life (EoL) treatment, or specific parts of the life cycle (Curran, 2017).

Every LCA has a functional unit (FU), which describes the function that the assessment object (i.e., the product) provides, in quantitative terms (Bjørn et al., 2018b). The FU is connected to a reference flow, which represents the amount of product needed to achieve the FU. LCA can be used for descriptive purposes, or for serving as a basis for decision-making (Baumann and Tillman, 2004). A life cycle perspective is crucial in some contexts as it enables the identification of burden-shifting between life cycle stages and/or between environmental impacts (Bjørn et al., 2018a). When such burden-shifts have been identified, they can also be addressed.

The international organization for standardization (ISO) has developed a standardized LCA procedure (ISO, 2006). In this procedure, the goal and scope definition step is conducted first. The goal of the study is decided, followed by a description of the scope characteristics. Aspects addressed in the scope definition are, e.g., the FU and system boundaries (Curran, 2017). Other aspects of the scope definition include how to handle multifunctionality (i.e., how to handle processes that produce more than one product and where all products cannot be linked to the study's reference flow) (Bjørn et al., 2018c) and what data to use, as well as the selection of impact categories. In the next step, called the inventory analysis, a model of the system under study is constructed and data is collected, followed by calculations to obtain mass and energy flows (Arvidsson and Ciroth, 2021). The outcome of the inventory analysis is a table with elementary flows. These flows are then, via cause-effect models, converted into potential environmental impacts in the impact assessment step (Hauschild and Huijbregts, 2015). In parallel, an interpretation step is performed, where the other steps in the procedure are evaluated in terms of, e.g., uncertainties and completeness (Curran, 2023). As can be seen in Figure 3, the LCA procedure is iterative.

There are different system boundaries that are of relevance in an LCA study (Baumann and Tillman, 2004). Studies can stop after the raw material extraction and production, making them cradle-to-gate studies. Other studies might encompass the whole life cycle, i.e., a cradle-to-grave study, meaning that raw material extraction, production, use, and the end of life are included. In addition, the geographical boundaries of the studied system describe where in the world different parts of the studied system occur. The temporal boundary describes when the

included processes occur in time, e.g., at the current time or in the future. The latter is often considered in assessments of emerging technologies, which are described in Chapter 4.3. Furthermore, the temporal boundary also indicates the study's time validity (Bjørn et al., 2018b).



Figure 3. A depiction of the LCA procedure (ISO, 2006).

When doing the life cycle impact assessment (LCIA), the environmental flows linked to the studied product system are converted into potential environmental impacts (per FU) (Baumann and Tillman, 2004). This is done by using impact assessment methods, which all utilize cause-effect models to convert a certain flow to an impact. The impacts can be estimated using either midpoint indicators, i.e., going through the cause-effect chain to some extent, or using endpoint indicators, going through the whole cause-effect chain, ending up close to or at the AoP (Rosenbaum et al., 2018). Compared to midpoint indicators, endpoint indicators focus directly on the AoP. Therefore, the endpoint indicators can give a better understanding of the characterized flows' impact on the AoP (Hauschild and Huijbregts, 2015). However, endpoint indicators include additional mechanisms for quantifying the link between the midpoint and endpoint level (e.g., the damage on human health from climate change), making endpoint indicators more uncertain.

Including an extensive list of impact categories in an LCA study might lead to confusion of which impacts should be regarded as more relevant, especially if there is no motivation to why the categories are included (Porzio and Scown, 2021). This is especially true for prospective LCAs, considering the higher uncertainties that are intrinsic to future-oriented studies. On the other hand, some argue that a substantial number of impact categories need to be addressed for the study to be categorized as an LCA study (Thonemann et al., 2020). Additionally, finding potential trade-offs between impacts categories is difficult when including too few impact categories.

4.2 Attributional and consequential LCA

There are two types of LCA, called attributional and consequential, which correspond to different goals (Ekvall, 2020). While there are different definitions of the two types, similar characteristics can be seen in different definitions (Ekvall et al., 2016). The purpose of attributional LCA can be described as quantifying existing environmental flows, and thus impacts, that can be linked to the product system. This implies that average data of the processes is used. Multifunctional processes are handled by partitioning the environmental

burden between the products. Consequential LCA instead aims to quantify the environmental flows of the system that might change due to a certain decision (Ekvall, 2020). In terms of data, it should reflect the changed flows and therefore marginal data should be used. Multifunctional processes are dealt with by substitution. Both attributional and consequential studies can be retrospective and prospective (Arvidsson et al., 2018).

If open-loop recycling is included in an LCA study, then there is an issue of how to allocate the burden of recycling between two lifecycles (Ekvall et al., 2020). This is because recycled material coming from the first life cycle will be used in another product, i.e., in a second life cycle. There are various allocation approaches, which fit with either attributional LCA or consequential LCA, including the cutoff-approach and the circular footprint formula.

4.3 Prospective LCA

Emerging technologies are fast-growing and uncertain (Rotolo et al., 2015). There is a great opportunity in guiding development of emerging technologies, because improvements can then be made to the technology without major impediments (Collingridge, 1980). However, large uncertainties inherently exist for emerging technologies. On the contrary, when the technology is well understood, the opportunity to make improvements is limited. This paradox of knowledge versus control can be referred to as the Collingridge dilemma.

The high uncertainty of emerging technologies warrants specific consideration in LCA. This has been acknowledged by the LCA community, and a subcategory of LCA has become popular, namely prospective LCA (Arvidsson et al., 2023). Prospective LCA can be defined as: "An LCA is prospective when the (emerging) technology studied is in an early phase of development (e.g., small-scale production), but the technology is modeled at a future, more-developed phase (e.g., large-scale production)" (Arvidsson et al., 2018). However, recent discussions between researchers working with prospective LCA resulted in a new definition: "LCA that models the product system at a future point in time relative to the time at which the study is conducted" (Arvidsson et al., 2023). This latter definition does not take technology maturity into account, however the authors categorize "ex-ante LCA" as a type of prospective LCA that does include this aspect. Following the definition by Arvidsson et al. (2023), prospective LCA involves all studies that apply a future time horizon, whereas ex-ante LCA is a prospective LCA that also includes a scale up of technology maturity. The more general term of prospective LCA is used throughout this thesis.

When assessing an emerging technology in LCA, it can be relevant to evaluate its current maturity. Technology readiness levels (TRLs) as well as manufacturing readiness levels (MRLs) can be used for this purpose, where 10 is the highest level for technology readiness and 9 is the highest for manufacturing readiness (van der Hulst et al., 2020). For both scales, 1 is the lowest level. The TRL scale refers to the maturity of technical design and functionality whereas the MRL scale instead refers to the maturity of related production processes. For emerging technologies, there is a temporal difference between the current TRL/MRL (early phase of development) and the future TRL/MRL (more developed phase). The time corresponding to the future TRL/MRL can be defined as the temporal boundary in a prospective LCA. Since the emerging technology is not yet produced at large scale or industrial scale, there are three distinct aspects that could be considered in a prospective LCA study (Cucurachi et al., 2018). First, the technology's design and performance at large scale are to be decided, considering the TRL of interest. To determine aspects such as technology and manufacturing design for the TRL/MRL of interest, technology experts can be involved in LCA studies (Tsoy

et al., 2020). Third, as the higher TRLs and MRLs will occur in the future, possible changes to the surrounding infrastructure are to be accounted for. As the future is inherently uncertain, multiple future developments in the form of different scenarios are useful.

Scenarios, in the context of prospective studies, can be interpreted as representations of different futures, which are, e.g., possible, probable and/or preferable (Börjesson et al., 2006). In the case of prospective LCAs, Arvidsson et al. (2018) recommend using either predictive scenarios, where the status quo can be included, or scenarios that reflect possible futures by using scenario ranges. Also Cucurachi et al. (2018) mention that different types of scenarios can be included when assessing emerging technologies. Scenarios can be applied to both the foreground and background systems. The foreground system consists of processes central to the product assessed, which a certain actor can influence (Arvidsson and Ciroth, 2021). The background system then contains the remaining parts of the product system, and it is important to match the foreground and background systems temporally (Arvidsson et al., 2018). There are LCA software that enable easier implementation of prospective background scenarios, such as Futura (Joyce and Björklund, 2021). There are also prospective background databases, such as Premise (Sacchi et al., 2022).

5. Summary and synthesis of papers

Three studies have been included in this thesis. Papers I and III evaluated the life cycle environmental and resource impacts of NGBs, which are not produced at large scale yet. Paper I evaluated the whole life cycle, including a battery application, while Paper III focused on the battery cell production. Paper II instead focused on how lithium sources and grades influence the environmental and resource impacts of upstream lithium supply. This paper therefore reviewed the life cycle environmental and resource impact of different lithium sources and their corresponding lithium production routes, both in already published studies but also based on own primary data collection and modelling. The methodological choices for all papers are stated in the coming subchapters, and at the end of the chapter, a summary of all choices is provided (see Table 6).

5.1 Objects of study

The assessment objects in Papers I and III were considered to be emerging technologies. This consideration was made based on the type of information found in the literature. When searching the NGB literature, several battery roadmaps containing information on Li-S batteries and SIBs could be found. These roadmaps highlighted strengths and challenges for each battery technology to become commercially available (Robinson et al., 2021, Tapia-Ruiz et al., 2021, Stephan et al., 2023, BEPA and Batteries Europe, 2024). This confirmed that they are still considered as emerging technologies. The Li-S battery technology assessed in Paper I had an estimated MRL of 4-5. Although not defined in Paper I, reaching MRL 10 seems unlikely to happen before 2030, considering the current state and speed of Li-S battery development. The SIB technology assessed in Paper III was estimated to have TRLs/MRLs of 7-8, and the temporal boundary (at which TRL 9 and MRL 10 seem likely to be achieved) was estimated to be around 2025-2030. Paper II considered a lithium containing battery material, in particular lithium hydroxide monohydrate (LHM). To account for geological circumstances of different lithium sources with different lithium grades and differences in LHM production processes, eight LHM production routes were assessed. As Paper II considered mature technologies and production processes, the TRL/MRL scales were not applied.

5.2 System boundaries

In terms of technical boundaries, Paper I considered a cradle-to-gate scope as well as a cradleto-grave scope. These boundaries were selected to facilitate comparisons on both levels. The battery application modelled in that study was an installation for large-scale energy storage of wind power. Both Paper II and Paper III considered cradle-to-gate boundaries, stopping at the factory gate of LHM and SIB cells, respectively. One argument for selecting the cradle-to-gate boundary in Paper III was that the use and EoL phases lacked data. For paper I, on the other hand, pilot scale data for battery operation characteristics (Ainsworth, 2016), as well as a study describing a hydrometallurgical recycling process specific to Li-S batteries were found (Schwich et al., 2020). Therefore, it was decided to evaluate both scopes, as stated above. For Paper II, the more limited system boundary was selected due to the aim of evaluating the production of LHM.

Regarding temporal boundary, Papers I and III are prospective studies with a future time horizon. For Paper II, both current and future production routes of the battery material were included, where the future production represents upcoming mines that will be operational in 5-10 years. However, note that in both cases, mature technologies and production processes were

assessed. Following the prospective LCA definition suggested by Arvidsson et al. (2023), the assessment of future production routes in Paper II would be classified as prospective.

The geographical boundaries differ in the studies. Papers I and III attempted to evaluate the life cycle impacts of the respective NGB generally, which is why global datasets were applied in both papers. Paper II on the other hand, assessed whether the lithium source and grade affect the environmental and resource impacts of the LHM production and in extension of Li-S batteries. Therefore, Paper II reviewed several LHM production routes, having different lithium sources located in Chile, Argentina, Australia, Canada, and Finland. In Chile and Argentina, the lithium occurs in brines, while the metal occurs in the mineral spodumene in the other countries.

5.3 Upscaling

In Papers I and III, upscaling of processes to MRL 10 was conducted within the respective product system. In both papers, a gigascale factory model by Chordia et al. (2021) was applied to upscale the battery cell production. The model was developed for NMC 811-based LIB cylindrical cells and is based on data from environmental permit applications for a Swedish cell producer. The "gigascale" refers to the factory's annual production capacity, which is equal to 16 GWh (Chordia et al., 2021). The model was applied to the respective NGB study by identifying which processes in the gigascale factory model that could be applied to the cell production of the respective battery technology. An illustration of how the original model was modified to represent Li-S battery and SIB cell production is shown in Figure 4. All inputs and outputs were modified to align with the battery technology under study. As Li-S batteries contain lithium metal anodes, the gigascale factory process for anode production could not be applied fully. Instead, a separate production process based on extrusion of liquid metallic lithium was modelled (Deng et al., 2017, Heimes et al., 2018). However, data regarding anode cutting/slitting and dry room facilities were still obtained from the gigascale factory model. Furthermore, the gigascale factory model is based on production of cylindrical cells, but pouch cells were modelled in both Papers I and III. For pouch cells, stacking was applied instead of winding and packaging was applied instead of inserting. However, data for winding and inserting were still applied as proxies for the pouch cells.

For production of upstream battery chemicals, the approach by Piccinno et al. (2016) was applied. This framework is applicable when laboratory data is available but information regarding the process scale up is lacking. The framework, assuming batch production, builds on the following sequence: a reaction step followed by purification and isolation steps. Material inputs need to be known from the laboratory description or elsewhere, as such inputs are scaled up linearly. Solvents, while being material inputs, are scaled up using a 20% reduction, based on mass. Energy inputs for large-scale production can be obtained by using process equations provided in the framework. The process equations are not data intensive (see e.g., Eq.1). For example, the energy use for an up-scaled stirring process (using a reactor of 1000 L) can be obtained if the density of the reaction mixture (ρ_{mix}) as well as the reaction time (*t*) are known.

$$E_{stir(1000L)} = 0.018 \times \rho_{mix} \times t \qquad \text{Eq.1}$$

To obtain complete unit processes for the battery chemicals, a step-wise procedure was developed, which was refined and later published in Paper III (see Figure 2 in Paper III). Paper I included hydrometallurgical recycling in the two out of six cradle-to-grave scenarios (the

scenarios are explained in Chapter 5.4). For the hydrometallurgical process, the framework by Piccinno et al. (2016) could be applied as a few materials, e.g., lithium carbonate, were modelled to be re-produced in a batch liquid reaction. For one battery material in Paper III, an upscaled production process could be obtained via a collaboration with a manufacturer.



Figure 4. Processes for cathode and anode production as well as battery assembly included in the gigascale factory model (Chordia et al., 2021). Orange boxes represent processes included both in the Li-S and SIB production, whereas green boxes are only applicable to the SIB production. White boxes are not included for any of the battery technologies, as pouch cells were modelled in both papers. AM=active material, B=binder, S=solvent.

5.4 Scenario analysis

A scenario analysis was included in Papers I and III. Scenarios can be divided into foreground and background scenarios. For the foreground and background systems, "what-if" scenarios, representing predictive futures were included (Börjesson et al., 2006). The scenarios were structured in different ways in the papers, however they were either targeting characteristics of the battery technology, i.e., foreground scenarios, and/or addressing other parts of the product system, i.e., background scenarios.

In Paper I, scenario parameters were created to test both different bills of materials and technical performance, as both are uncertain (see Table 1 regarding technical performance). A change in cell materials was included, which focused on the electrolyte and the cathode. The technical performance of a battery cell on a cradle-to-gate level is linked to how much energy can be stored per unit mass. Therefore, the cradle-to-gate technical performance was varied by altering the specific energy density. Furthermore, as a higher technical performance implies a higher share of active material (Robinson et al., 2021), the cell composition for the cells with higher performance was adjusted. In addition, the electricity supply mix was varied to evaluate possible changes in the background system. Five scenarios, which included the abovementioned scenario parameters, were created for the cradle-to-gate analysis: a base (B) scenario, a material selection (M) scenario, an energy system (E) scenario, a technical performance parameters are of relevance for a cradle-to-gate scope (Peters et al., 2017, Baumann et al., 2017). Such performance parameters were varied in the cradle-to-grave T scenario, including the round-trip

efficiency and the cycle life. For the cradle-to-grave analysis, a recycling scenario (R) was added. A summary of the scenarios is provided in Table 2. Some scenarios (B, M, T, and R) were modelled with a medium emission intense electricity supply mix (in the context of coal power having a high emission intensity) and others (E and C) with a low emission intense electricity supply mix. A global decarbonization is occurring (IEA, 2023b), and therefore, encompassing a high emission intense electricity supply mix, similar to coal power, was considered too conservative in a future-oriented study. These electricity supply mixes were modelled using proxies, where the current EU mix (ca. 400 g CO₂ eq/kWh) was used for the medium emission level and wind power (ca. 20 g CO₂ eq/kWh) for the low emission level. The scenario parameters were combined in different ways to understand the impact of one individual parameter.

Paper III included several scenario parameters, see Table 3. Two bills of materials for the SIB cells were assessed, and while not described as scenarios in the paper, the exploration of different SIB cells can be seen as a foreground scenario. The first cell contained materials from fossil-derived raw materials and a fluorine-containing electrolyte (Cell 1), and the other one contained materials from biobased raw materials as well as a fluorine-free electrolyte (Cell 2). The impact of supplying different kinds of electricity was, also explored in Paper III, with the same logic for the scenario range.

The SIB production system contained several by-products, where the future demand of these by-products is not clear. Therefore, a scenario range regarding allocation approaches was included in Paper III, see more in Chapter 5.7 addressing allocation for all papers. All scenario parameters included in Paper III were combined in different ways, categorized as S1, S2 and so on, to understand the impact of one individual parameter. Note that this scenario categorization was added in this thesis, and not used in Paper III.

Table 2. Scenar.	ios in Paper I.					
System	Base scenario	Material selection	Energy system	Technical	Recycling	Combined scenario
boundary		scenario	scenario	performance scenario	scenario*	
Cradle-to-	Base battery cell	Alternative battery	Base battery cell	Base battery cell	Base battery cell	Alternative
gate	Base composition	cell	Base composition	Alternative	Base composition	battery cell
	Base performance	Base composition	Base performance	composition	Base performance	Alternative
	Current EU mix	Base performance	Wind power	High performance	Current EU mix	composition
		Current EU mix		Current EU mix		High performance
						Wind power
Gate-to-	Base battery	Base battery	Base battery	Alternative battery	Base battery	Alternative battery
grave	operation	operation	operation	operation	operation	operation
	Landfilling	Landfilling	Landfilling	Landfilling	Hydrometallurgical	Hydrometallurgical
	Current EU mix	Current EU mix	Wind power	Current EU mix	recycling	recycling
					Current EU mix	Wind power
*This scenario i	s only included in the	cradle-to-grave analys	is			

Table 3. Scenarios in	Paper III. MPBAB-	=main product be	ars all burden.			
S1	S2	S3	S4	S5	S6	S7
Cell 1	Cell 1	Cell 1	Cell 1	Cell 2	Cell 2	Cell 2

	S3	S4	S5	S6	LS S	S8
Cell	1	Cell 1	Cell 2	Cell 2	Cell 2	Cell 2
Curre	ent EU	Wind power	Current EU mix	Wind power	Current EU	Wind power
mix		MPBAB	Mass-based	Mass-based	mix	MPBAB
MPB,	AB		allocation	allocation	MPBAB	

5.5 The LIB benchmark

LIBs are currently the dominant rechargeable battery technology on the market, as mentioned in Chapter 1. When comparing LCIA results of emerging and incumbent technologies, it is preferable if LCA studies of the incumbent ones are based on primary data to avoid uncertainties related to re-production of LCA data. This should in theory be possible considering that the incumbents exist as mature technologies at the point in time when they are assessed. For the cradle-to-gate scope, there are three LIB studies that are based on primary data, whereas the LIB study applied for the cradle-to-grave comparison is based on secondary data.

For the cradle-to-gate comparison, the three LIB studies modelled gigascale production of NMC-based LIB cells, which were based on data from Chinese and Swedish manufacturers, respectively (Dai et al., 2019, Sun et al., 2020, Chordia et al., 2021). To understand potential disparities in the LCIA results of the NGBs and the LIB benchmark (presented in Chapter 5.13) due to modelling differences, the data sources as well as the electricity supply mix and background database for the LIB studies are provided (see Table 4). The studies by Dai et al. (2019), Sun et al. (2020), and Chordia et al. (2021) represent current large-scale LIB production. The comparison between the current large-scale LIB production and the future large-scale production of Li-S batteries and SIBs is thus done on equal TRL/MRL bases (see Figure 5).



Figure 5. Depiction of how the Li-S battery and SIB upscaling relate to time as well as the time difference between the upscaled NGBs and the LIB benchmark. Purple batteries represent Li-S batteries, green batteries represent SIBs, and the blue battery represents LIBs. Black arrows represent upscaling whereas green arrows indicate the battery technology comparison in the respective paper.

Table 4. Electricity supply mix, background database and cell production data source for the LIB benchmarking studies. GREET=The Greenhouse gases, Regulated Emissions, and Energy use in Technologies Model, CALCD= Chinese Automotive Life Cycle Database.

Study	Electricity supply	Background	Data source for cell
	mix	database	production
Dai et al. (2019)	United States	GREET	Chinese
			manufacturer
Sun et al. (2020)	China	Ecoinvent 3.0 and	Several Chinese
		CALCD	manufacturers
Chordia et al. (2021)	South Korea/Sweden	Ecoinvent 3.7.1	Environmental
			permit applications
			for a Swedish cell
			producer

5.6 Functional units

For batteries, the function is to store energy with the purpose of enabling energy delivery at a certain point in time. In cradle-to-gate studies, the most common FU is related to the theoretical storage capacity of the battery. Therefore, 1 kWh of theoretical storage capacity is often used as FU in case studies (Peters et al., 2021, Chordia et al., 2021, Dai et al., 2019). Several recent articles claim that FUs based on storage capacity can be misleading, however they also state that this type of FU can facilitate comparison between studies (Porzio and Scown, 2021, Peters, 2023). For the cradle-to-gate scopes in Papers I and III, a FU of 1 kWh of theoretical storage capacity was used. Regarding cradle-to-grave studies involving batteries, the FU depends on the battery application assessed. However, regardless of application, focus of the FU is on how much energy a battery can deliver in a certain amount of time, or how far an electric vehicle can drive (Peters, 2023). For the cradle-to-grave analysis in Paper I, a FU of 1 MWh of delivered electricity to the grid over the whole lifetime of the application was used, which has also been applied in, e.g., Peters and Weil (2017) and da Silva Lima et al. (2021). For Paper II, which applied a cradle-to-gate boundary, the FU was set to 1 ton of LHM.

5.7 Allocation

All studies included in the thesis are of the attributional type, as the aim is to determine what burdens can be attributed to these NGBs under certain scenarios, and not to answer questions such as "what would be the environmental consequences if A changed to B?". If the latter type of statement was considered, then consequential LCA could have been a better choice. The selection of attributional LCA implied that average data were used, and multifunctionality was handled by allocation. For the prospective LCAs, i.e., Papers I and III, mass-based allocation was used for multi-output processes. In Paper III, the mass-based allocation approach was complemented by a more conservative approach; the main product bears all burden (MPBAB). Applying the MPBAB approach, the environmental impact is attributed to a selected product of the system, whereas all other products are considered free of burden (Hermansson et al., 2020). This allocation approach was applied in the papers by designating all products linked to the studied SIB as main products although these products might currently be considered byproducts. Economic allocation was not used in either Paper I or III, due to the difficulty to estimate future prices (Sander-Titgemeyer et al., 2023). In Paper II, the MPBAB approach was also applied. For the cradle-to-grave scope in Paper I, the cutoff approach was used for materials modelled to be sent to open-loop recycling.

5.8 Data sources

In all papers, the Ecoinvent database (version 3.7.1 for Paper I and version 3.8 for Paper II and III) was applied for modelling the respective background systems. In terms of the foreground system in Paper I, some processes were based on data obtained from LCA studies but modified to fit the system under study. Other processes had to be modelled from scratch. That procedure is described in a step-wise manner in Paper III. The procedure was helpful when developing unit processes that include production upscaling. In terms of data collection, the upscale modelling required synthesis descriptions with data on, e.g., yields and inputs (Piccinno et al., 2016). Such synthesis descriptions were found in, e.g., patents. Technical performance data was obtained from battery roadmaps, manufacturing data as well as expert judgements from a technology expert (Robinson et al., 2021, Ainsworth, 2016).

The foreground system for the current production routes in Paper II relied on data from the Ecoinvent database as well as an LCA study, i.e., the study by Kelly et al. (2021). The Ecoinvent production routes are based on several studies, e.g., Stamp et al. (2012). For the future production routes in the same paper, technical reports, and environmental impact assessment (EIA) reports from several upcoming lithium mines were used as input data. The existing product systems in Ecoinvent, which represented the current production routes for both brine- and spodumene-based LHM production were used as comparison objects to the production routes based on technical and EIA reports. Paper III relied on LCA studies, modified to fit the product system, as well as own modelling. Technical performance data was obtained from expert judgements. However, a collaboration with a manufacturer in the SIB life cycle enabled primary data for one of the foreground processes. This manufacturer could also bring insights about SIB cells in general, which was helpful for other aspects of the modelling.

5.9 Impact categories selected

For batteries, there are a few impact categories that can be considered more relevant to include in a study. Table 5 lists the impact categories included in each paper. As can be seen in the table, only midpoint indicators were applied in the papers. This is because midpoint indicators are easier to understand and interpret. In addition, as pointed out earlier, endpoint indicators result in higher uncertainty (Thonemann et al., 2020), which is why they were not considered.

In all papers, climate change and mineral resource use impact categories were included. Enabling an energy transition to renewables is the main advantage of batteries, however it is still important to assess the batteries' climate impact. Resource availability is a potential bottleneck for the widespread diffusion of batteries. This is why mineral resource use was included in all papers. Two different indicators of mineral resource use were addressed: the surplus ore potential (SOP) indicator and the crustal scarcity indicator (CSI). The SOP indicator characterizes resources based on the additional ore extracted to yield the same amount of resource, given declining ore grades (Huijbregts et al., 2016). This indicator is part of the ReCiPe package, which is commonly applied in LCA studies. However, the SOP includes time sensitive parameters, such as price-allocation for by-products, making it not optimal for use in future-oriented studies (Arvidsson et al., 2020). Therefore, the SOP indicator was complemented by the CSI. The CSI is an inclusive impact indicator in terms of resources characterized (Arvidsson et al., 2020). The indicator characterizes resources based on their crustal concentrations, making the indicator less time-sensitive and thereby applicable for future-oriented studies. These impact categories are seen as important in battery LCAs: when addressing traction batteries, Zackrisson (2021) ranks climate change impacts and mineral resource depletion as the two most important impact categories. These impact categories are also commonly used in battery LCAs: Picatoste et al. (2022) show that climate change is the

most common impact category to assess in battery LCAs. Mineral resource use is also included in several battery LCAs (Picatoste et al., 2022).

Water use was included in Papers I and II. This impact indicator is pointed out as potentially important to address in battery LCAs in general (Porzio and Scown, 2021). In Paper II, two impact assessment methods for water use were included, where one of them accounts for the water consumption and the other one considers the consumption as well as the water availability in a certain region (Huijbregts et al., 2016, Boulay et al., 2018). The focus on water in Paper II is further justified by the arid settings of brine-based lithium extraction, e.g. in the Atacama Desert in Chile (Liu et al., 2019). As freshwater extraction is a focus point in Paper II, and water pollution can be linked to mining activities (Liu et al., 2019), freshwater toxicity was also included in Paper II.

In Paper III, fossil resource scarcity was included as one of the main impact categories. The reason for this is that two different SIB cells were assessed, where one of them contained fossilderived battery materials whereas the other one contained battery materials derived from biobased raw materials.

There are slight differences in the papers considering the number of impact categories highlighted in the main manuscripts, the number of impact categories in the supporting information, and which actual impact assessment methods were applied (see Table 5). However, the overall approach of what to present in the LCIA step was the same in all papers: a focus on a selected number of impact categories, especially relevant to the system under study. The differences are essentially results of the review processes for each of the papers.

Table 5. Summary of modelling choices in the LCIA step. SI=supporting information, IPCC=international panel on climate change, CSI=crustal scarcity indicator, SOP=surplus ore potential, AWARE=Available water remaining, R= ReCiPe (hierarchist perspective).

Paper	Impact categories and impact assessment methods in the main paper	Impact categories and impact assessment methods in the SI
Ι	Climate change (IPCC 2013) Mineral resource use – CSI (CSI) Mineral resource use – SOP (R) Water consumption (R)	The impact categories highlighted in the main paper as well as: Acidification (R) Eutrophication (R) Ozone formation (R) Fine particulate matter (R) Stratospheric ozone depletion (R) Fossil resource scarcity (R)
II	Climate change (R) Mineral resource use – CSI (CSI) Mineral resource use – SOP (R) Water use (R) Water use (AWARE) Freshwater ecotoxicity (USEtox)	The impact categories highlighted in the main paper as well as: Freshwater ecotoxicity (R) Fine particulate matter (R) Fossil resource scarcity (R) Freshwater eutrophication (R) Ionizing radiation (R) Land use (R) Marine ecotoxicity (R) Ozone formation (R) Stratospheric ozone depletion (R) Terrestrial acidification (R) Human toxicity (R) Marine eutrophication (R)
III	Climate change (R) Mineral resource use – CSI (CSI) Mineral resource use – SOP (R) Fossil resource scarcity (R)	The impact categories highlighted in the main paper as well as: Water use (R) Freshwater ecotoxicity (R) Fine particulate matter (R) Freshwater eutrophication (R) Ionizing radiation (R) Land use (R) Marine ecotoxicity (R) Ozone formation (R) Stratospheric ozone depletion (R) Terrestrial acidification (R) Human toxicity (R) Marine eutrophication (R)

readiness leve burden.	l, FS=foreground s	cenario, BS=backgr	ound scenario, LHN	A=lithium hydroxid	e monohydrate, MP	'BAB=main product	t bears all
Paper	TRL/MRL of study object	Life cycle stages included	Functional unit	Temporal boundary	Geographical boundary	Allocation	Prospective modelling
Paper I	Current MRL: 4- 5 Future MRL: 10	Cradle-to-gate/ cradle-to-grave	1 kWh of theoretical storage capacity/ 1 MWh of delivered electricity to the grid during the whole lifetime of the battery application	Future, beyond 2030	Global	Mass-based	FS: Upscaling battery materials, adjusted gigafactory model, technology improvements BS: Electricity supply mixes
Paper II	Already mature technologies	Cradle-to-gate	1 ton of LHM	Current/future (2027-2032)	Chile, Argentina, Australia, Finland, Canada	MPBAB	None – already mature technologies
Paper III	Current TRL/MRL:7-8 Future TRL, 10 (for MRL) MRL)	Cradle-to-gate	1 kWh of theoretical storage capacity	Future, around 2025-2030	Global	Mass-based, MPBAB	FS: Adjusted gigafactory model, battery cell design variation BS: Upscaling battery materials, Electricity supply mixes

 Table 6. Summary of methodological choices made in the studies included in the thesis. TRL=technology readiness level, MRL=manufacturing

21

5.10 Paper I results

LCIA results for the main impact categories can be found in Figure 3 in Paper I. Regardless of impact category, scenario B has the highest impact for all impact categories, and scenario C yields the lowest impact. Climate change impacts range from 29-300 kg CO₂ eq/FU, water use from 0.42-3.9 m³/FU, mineral resource impact using SOP from 2.9-5.8 kg Cu eq/FU and mineral resource impact using CSI from 1.7E4-6.3E4 kg Si eq/FU. For climate change impact and water use results, production of LiTFSI, a common electrolyte salt for Li-S batteries (Scheers et al., 2014), is the major hotspot in three out of five scenarios, as can be seen in Figure 6 (extracted from Figure 3 in Paper I). The two best ways of handling this hotspot is either to substitute LiTFSI by another electrolyte salt, which is done in the M scenario, or to increase the technical performance of the battery cell, as is done in the T scenario. Note that both these changes were made in the C scenario.



Figure 6. Climate change impacts for Li-S battery cells. B=Base scenario, M=Material selection scenario, E=Energy system scenario, T=Technical performance scenario, and C=Combined scenario.

Regarding mineral resource impacts, the result profiles differ between the impact indicators. For the CSI, rarer elements used in small amounts, e.g. lithium, make notable contributions as well as more abundant resources used in larger amounts, e.g. sodium chloride (see Figure 3 in Paper I). Measures that reduce the climate impact and water use also lower the CSI result. Lithium stands for the majority of the impact in the SOP-results for all scenarios. To reduce the SOP impacts, the technical performance needs to be increased.

Cradle-to-grave results are presented in Figure 4 of Paper I (please note the corrected results in Wickerts et al. (2024)). Climate change impacts and water use range between 42-530 kg CO₂ eq/FU and between 0.56-7.0 m³/FU, respectively. The R scenario yields the highest impacts while the C scenario yields the lowest. The "cell production", which includes the cell assembly plus its entire upstream production, is the most contributing phase in the scenarios that rely on the base cell characteristics (see Table 2). The reasons for the cell production being the major hotspot in the B, M, E, and R scenarios but not in the T and C scenarios are due to cradle-to-

gate scenario characteristics as well as characteristics related to the battery operation. The use phase is another hotspot in most scenarios, which is partly due to that the large-scale battery installation requires electricity and partly due to losses occurring during the operation. The R scenario has a third hotspot, namely the EoL phase. This scenario indicates that, given the base characteristics for both battery cell production and battery operation, recycling of Li-S cells using hydrometallurgical processing is not beneficial. As for the cradle-to-gate level, increasing the technical performance is one way to significantly lower the results.

Mineral resource impacts using SOP range from 0.61-7.8 kg Cu eq/FU and using CSI from 1.6E4-1.2E5 kg Si eq/FU. The CSI results show a similar pattern as the climate change impacts and water use results. The R scenario models a closed loop for lithium, so it is not evident why this scenario has the highest CSI impact. The explanation lies in the chemical consumption of the hydrometallurgical recycling process. The SOP results provide a different pattern, where the B, M, and E show similar results, while the remaining scenarios yield significantly lower impacts. Using this indicator, hydrometallurgical recycling comes out as beneficial. For both the CSI and SOP results, increasing the technical performance is one way of reducing the mineral resource impacts.

Figure 4 in Paper I shows that recycling lithium carbonate, which is done in the R and C scenarios, is not done without adding an environmental burden. Therefore, a further analysis of key hotspots in the hydrometallurgical recycling was done. This analysis shows that sodium hydroxide production is the largest hotspot, followed by steam production. Sodium hydroxide was modelled as the leaching chemical in the hydrometallurgical process, which has an electricity intensive production process (Kurt and Bittner, 2006). As this chemical is primarily produced in China today (OEC, 2024), the impacts are largely related to the Chinese electricity mix.

5.11 Paper II results

Figure 7 shows the climate change impact for LHM production, both for brine-based and spodumene-based production routes. The figure also displays the geographical locations, lithium grades, and the data sources. The geographical locations of Cauchari and Maricunga (which correspond to future production) show the highest impacts, in terms of brine-based routes. The high impacts are partly due to the lower lithium concentration in these sources, implying that more brine must be extracted to yield the same amount of product as the ones with higher lithium concentrations. Furthermore, the two Atacama production routes, see Figure 7, show contrasting results, which indicate possible updates in the technical processes over time and/or which data is collected. In terms of the spodumene-based routes, the Ecoinvent process for the Australian source has the highest impact, even though this source has the highest lithium grade. Fossil energy is used for the extraction and processing operation, which is why the impact is high. Therefore, the climate change impact of infrastructure surrounding the production processes overshadow the benefit of having higher lithium grades. As the Atacama routes are termed as current production routes while the Cauchari and Maricunga locations correspond to future production, there is an indication of increased climate change impacts over time, given a decrease in lithium concentration. For spodumene-routes, the climate change impact of infrastructure surrounding the production processes overshadow the benefit of having higher lithium grades.



Figure 7. Climate change impacts for different LHM production routes, accounting for geographical locations of the lithium source, the underlying dataset, and the lithium grades.

The mineral resource impacts, for both the SOP and CSI method, can be found in Figure 2 in Paper II. Overall, brine-based production routes showcase significantly higher impacts than the spodumene-based ones. This is because various elements, which the brine consists of, are extracted along with lithium. When extracting spodumene, other elements than lithium are extracted as well, however not to the same extent as for the brine-based routes. In terms of elementary flow hotspots, chlorine is the largest contributor for most brine-based CSI results, while lithium is the largest CSI contributor for the remaining routes. Regarding SOP results, lithium is the hotspot for both brine and spodumene-based routes.

The water use and the freshwater ecotoxicity impacts can be found in Figures 3 and 4 in Paper II. For water use, the ReCiPe result (only accounting for water use at the inventory level) is highest for the production route with lithium extracted in Canada followed by the production routes utilizing the Maricunga and finish sources. In terms of AWARE results (accounting for the regionalized impact of water use), the Maricunga production route yields the highest result, implying higher characterization factors for Chile compared to the other locations assessed. In terms of total results, there is no indication of brine-based routes requiring more water than the spodumene-based ones, or vice versa. Note that water use linked to lithium extraction cannot be assessed without addressing an ongoing discussion related to water use in brines. The debate is linked to whether brine should be considered as water or a mineral (Bustos-Gallardo et al., 2021). Brines consist of water as well as non-metallic elements and metallic elements, and since brine is unfit for drinking as well as agricultural practices, the debate seem warranted. Ejeian et al. (2021) argue that brine should be considered as a type of water and not a mineral by pointing to the brine's water molecular structure. Pumping of brines is thought to potentially affect the freshwater volumes in the nearby region. If such a correlation between removal of brine and seepage of freshwater into brine aquifers exists, the brine use will likely influence the freshwater availability regardless if the brine is considered as water or a mineral (Bustos-Gallardo et al., 2021). Since the effect on freshwater availability due to brine extraction is not

fully understood, the overall water use of brine extraction could be much higher than what is shown in Figure 3 in Paper II. Regarding freshwater ecotoxicity impacts, these are mainly related to the background system.

5.12 Paper III results

Figure 3 in Paper III shows the results for impacts on climate change, fossil resource scarcity, and mineral resources using both the SOP and CSI methods. The total results range from 58-130 kg CO₂ eq/FU for climate change impacts, 16-39 kg oil eq/FU for fossil resource scarcity, 0.47-0.72 kg Cu eq/FU for mineral resource scarcity using SOP, and from 8.9E3-2.1E4 kg Si eq/FU for mineral resource scarcity using CSI. Overall, Cell 1 and Cell 2 obtain almost the same results, as can be seen in, e.g., Figure 8 below (extracted from Figure 3 in Paper III). In fact, the biobased cell (Cell 2) does not appear to have an advantage over the fossil-based cell (Cell 1) in any of the included impact categories (in Figure 3). All impact categories are sensitive to the allocation approach and all except the SOP indicator are sensitive to the change in electricity supply mix. In terms of allocation, the product system of Cell 2 consists of more by-products than that of Cell 1, which is why the allocation method affects Cell 2 more than Cell 1 (compare e.g. S1 and S3 for Cell 1, with S5 and S7 for Cell 2 in Figure 8). There might be products that are today considered by-products but will be considered main products in a future where SIB cells are produced at large scale. In such a future, the MPBAB approach might be the more appropriate way of dealing with by-products in the SIB product system.



Figure 8. Climate change impacts for SIB cells, given the different scenario combinations (see Table 3).

The hotspots differ depending on the impact category and the specific scenario. One hotspot apparent for all impact categories is the electrolyte production. Cell 1 and Cell 2 have different electrolytes; however, they seem to have equal impacts for all impact categories (besides SOP). The production of electrolyte materials was not part of the foreground system (the foreground processes are stated in Section 2.2. in Paper III), and therefore the change in electricity supply mix was not applied to those production processes. However, one way of reducing the impacts of the electrolyte production might be to utilize electricity from renewable sources, as this electricity switch has shown to be beneficial in the foreground system when climate, fossil resources and mineral resources (regarding CSI) are considered. Another hotspot, particularly evident for climate change impacts and fossil resource scarcity impacts, is the anode active material production (with regard to the MPBAB approach). Therefore, measures to decrease emissions in the production of precursors for the anode should be taken.

5.13 Synthesized results

The thesis contains two research questions requiring a synthesis of results to be answered. More specifically, the part of research question two specific to Li-S batteries ("How do different lithium grades and sources affect the life cycle environmental and resource impact...in particular Li-S batteries?") as well as research question four ("Which battery technology, Li-S, SIB, or LIB, shows the greatest promise from a life cycle environmental and resource pointof-view?") need the synthesis. To answer the latter part of research question two, additional modelling had to be done. In Paper I, the lithium-containing compound required to produce different battery cell materials is lithium carbonate. However, for three of the production routes included in Paper II, LHM is directly produced from concentrated spodumene, and no lithium carbonate is produced as an intermediate product. Only the production routes that included lithium carbonate as an intermediate product could be applied to the Li-S product system. Therefore, only these production routes were evaluated for the cradle-to-gate boundary and for two of the scenarios, the B scenario, and the C scenario. This choice was made since the scenarios represent a worst-case scenario and a best-case scenario, respectively. Furthermore, only climate change and mineral resource impacts were evaluated, as these were considered most relevant. For research question four, cradle-to-gate results regarding climate change and mineral resource impacts were compared.

In Figure 9, climate change impacts of varying the lithium source, thus varying lithium carbonate production routes, for Li-S batteries are shown. Note that only the geographical locations of the lithium sources are stated in Figure 9 (see e.g. Table 1 in Paper II for the corresponding lithium grades and data sources). The B scenario showcases a minor decrease for the lithium carbonate produced from lithium extracted in "Chile Atacama 1", followed by an increase of 2-11% per FU, depending on the lithium source (Chile Atacama 1 is the route based on Ecoinvent). For the C scenario, there is again a decrease in impacts for the lithium source. The contrasting results between the scenarios are due to the cell composition. In the B scenario, a cell with a rather conservative specific energy density was modelled. To account for this higher specific energy density, the cell composition in the C scenario contained a higher share of lithium, results for this scenario are more sensitive to the change of lithium source.

The two resource use indicators show different result patterns (Figures 10 and 11), which were seen in Papers I and III as well. The CSI results range between 63,000 and 970,000 kg Si eq per FU in the B scenario, and 18,000 and 480,000 kg Si eq per FU in the C scenario (note the logarithmic scales). Figure 10 shows that the C scenario is more sensitive to a change in lithium source since the C scenario cell contains more lithium than the B scenario cell. However, other parts of the life cycle are still contributing more to the total impact.

The SOP results, shown in Figure 11, range from 0.37 to 60 kg Cu eq per FU for the B scenario, and from 0.1 to 31 kg Cu eq per FU for the C scenario. The contribution of lithium carbonate is similar and high (close to 100%) in both scenarios. The "Chile Atacama 2" route yields significantly higher impacts than the other lithium sources (Chile Atacama 2 is the production route based on Kelly et al. (2021)). The high result can be linked to the brine composition of that specific lithium source, combined with that the SOP method including characterization factors for both lithium and magnesium (elements that are present in the specific brine). However, chlorine which contributes notably to most brine-based CSI results is not

characterized in the SOP method. Furthermore, the only spodumene-based route (with lithium extracted from the Australian source) obtains so low results in both scenarios that they are not visible in Figure 11.



Figure 9. Climate change impact for Li-S batteries (in kg CO₂ eq per kWh of theoretical storage capacity), considering different lithium carbonate production routes.



Rest of the system Lithium carbonate production Rest of the system Lithium carbonate production

Figure 10. CSI results for Li-S batteries (in kg Si eq per kWh of theoretical storage capacity), considering different lithium carbonate production routes.



Rest of the system Lithium carbonate production Rest of the system Lithium carbonate production

Figure 11. SOP results (in kg Cu eq per kWh of theoretical storage capacity) for Li-S batteries, considering different lithium carbonate production routes.

Comparison of cradle-to-gate climate impacts of Li-S batteries, SIBs, and LIBs, shows that the first-mentioned battery technology has both the highest (i.e., the B scenario) and lowest (i.e., the C scenario) impact (see Figure 12). Explanations for the high Li-S results could include possible over-estimations in inputs for some of the upscaled processes, while the high specific energy density is an explanation for the low impact. Comparing the impacts of SIBs and LIBs, they perform roughly the same. The fact that SIB cells consist of more abundant materials than LIB cells does not matter from a climate point of view, according to these results. Note that only mass-based allocation was applied in Paper I. If the MPBAB would have been applied in Paper I, the results would have increased. This would affect the B, E, R, and T scenarios more than the M and C scenarios, as they included more by-products.

SIBs are superior to both Li-S batteries and LIBs, regardless of the indicator when considering the mineral resource impacts (see Figure 13). Comparing the cradle-to-gate CSI results of Li-S batteries and LIBs, the B scenario is in line with LIBs while the C scenario yields much lower results than LIBs. For the cradle-to-gate SOP results, Li-S batteries obtain lower impacts than LIBs, regardless of scenario.

For comparison of cradle-to-grave scopes, there are very few studies of large-scale energy storage for renewable energy integration using LIBs. The study by da Silva Lima et al. (2021) was used to benchmark the cradle-to-grave Li-S results to the ones of LIBs, as it and Paper I model the same type of battery application and use the same FU. Regarding climate change impacts, the LIB has an impact of 72-95 kg CO₂ eq/FU, depending on the electricity type stored. The Li-S battery's impact varies between 42-530 kg CO₂ eq/FU, depending on the scenario. There are many possible reasons, in terms of modelling choices, for the contrasting results. The battery cell production's share in da Silva Lima et al. (2021) differs from the one in Paper I. In da Silva Lima et al. (2021), battery cell production stands for 40-50% of the total impact, whereas the share for Li-S batteries in Paper I ranges between 30-72%. Therefore, differences in the upstream system as well as the battery cell production modelling could be reasons for the contrasting results. Regarding mineral resource use, only the SOP indicator could be used for the comparison. Li-S batteries once again show the highest (i.e., the B

scenario) and lowest (i.e., the C scenario) impact. LIBs have an impact of 5.5-5.9 kg Cu eq/FU, depending on the electricity type stored, while the Li-S battery has varying impacts between 0.61-7.8 kg Cu eq/FU. Reasons for the differing results are the same as the ones addressed above, i.e., differences in the upstream system as well as in the battery cell production modelling.



Lowest impact 📑 Result range due to scenario range 🐘 Result range due to range of studies

Figure 12. Climate change impact for Li-S batteries, SIBs, and LIBs (in kg CO₂ eq per FU). "Result range due to scenario range" refers to variation in results because of the scenario analyses included in Papers I and II. "Result range due to range of studies" refers to variation in results due to inclusion of several LIB studies. *Studies include Chordia et al. (2021), Dai et al. (2019) and Sun et al. (2020). **Studies include: da Silva Lima et al. (2021).



Figure 13. Mineral resource impacts for Li-S batteries, SIBs, and LIBs (in kg Si eq per FU for the CSI and in kg Cu eq per FU for the SOP indicator). "Result range due to scenario range" refers to variation in results because of the scenario analyses included in Papers I and II. "Result range due to range of studies" refers to variation in results due to inclusion of several LIB studies. *Studies include: Chordia et al. (2021). **Studies include: da Silva Lima et al. (2021).

6. Concluding discussion

Writing this thesis has resulted in several lessons learned, which can be related to the research questions stated in Chapter 2. However, multiple lessons have been learned regarding the applied methodology as well, which are important to summarize as they can be utilized for the remaining studies of the doctoral education. First, these methodological lessons are summarized in Chapter 6.1, followed by lessons learned regarding Li-S battery and SIB impacts in Chapter 6.2.

6.1 Lessons learned regarding methodology

There are aspects related to future-oriented studies, which need consideration when comparing emerging and incumbent battery technologies. First, there are uncertainties related to the performance of a battery technology entering the market (related to the TRL) but also to the production processes of the battery technology (related to the MRL). In terms of TRLs, though not considered in Paper I, the performance of the Li-S batteries for the T and C scenarios was partly based on projections while the same parameters were based on actual achievements for the SIBs. One of the scenario parameters, the specific energy density, might have been too conservative in the B, M, E, and R scenarios. This conservative specific energy density assumption was based on achieved pilot scale results (Ainsworth, 2016).

Regarding uncertainties related to the MRLs, the battery cell production is one example, where a gigascale factory model based on production of NMC 811-based LIBs was used. This choice entailed a mismatch between the battery technologies studied in Papers I and III (Li-S and SIBs, respectively) and the technology for which the model was developed (LIBs). It is known that production characteristics differ between NMC-based LIBs and Li-S batteries as well as SIBs. However, the difference is likely smaller for SIBs as they are considered a drop-in substitute technology to LIBs regarding production (Tapia-Ruiz et al., 2021). The granularity of the gigascale factory model is not on such a level that all differences could be accounted for. One example is that the cathode production for LIBs requires recovery of a solvent (N-Methyl-2-pyrrolidone) (Chordia et al., 2021), but the SIBs have water as solvent for both anode and cathode production. Therefore, it is unlikely that the same solvent recovery will be used in the SIB production process since water is much less valuable than the organic pyrrolidone solvent. This model is still a reasonable proxy as there are no existing gigascale factories for the battery technologies assessed in Paper I or III.

The application of the gigascale factory model represents top-down modelling, however another approach to handle the mismatch between a mature and an emerging technology is to apply bottom-up upscaling. For example, data on a lower MRL could be gathered, which is more specific to the emerging technology. The same type of production equipment could be assumed to be used at large scale. If this is done, there is a risk of instead quantifying impacts for production equipment used on low MRLs, which might not be used for large-scale production. A better bottom-up approach could be to perform the upscaling using frameworks, specific to certain materials, as the one by Piccinno et al. (2016). This framework was used in Papers I and III for upscaling upstream battery chemicals based on experimental and/or patent data specific to the production process of interest. In this way, the framework enables a more tailored and step-wise unit process development for proven large-scale equipment.

Yet another aspect to consider when assessing emerging technologies is the potential mismatch between the foreground and the background system. A large share of the impacts in Papers I and III could be attributed to the background system, which was modelled as status quo except for the electricity supply. Therefore, the environmental profiles of Li-S batteries and SIBs were largely dependent on the current production system for common commodities. This was clearly seen in the hydrometallurgical recycling process in Paper I (Figure 4 in Wickerts et al. (2024)). Considering the effect of the background system, it is imperative to understand the battery technologies' environmental performance in a future, e.g., decarbonized future without fossil fuels. Such a shift will also have implications regarding how some materials are produced. For example, the sulfur required to produce Li-S batteries is currently a by-product of fossil fuel production (USGS, 2024), but will need to be produced in other ways in the future. The prospective database Premise is trying to address this by providing prospective LCA data for an increasing number of commodities, currently including, e.g., electricity, transport, and cement (Sacchi et al., 2022).

In Papers I and III, one or more technology experts were involved. LCA studies aimed at providing technology guidance can benefit from including technology experts in technical process discussions, as such discussions facilitate the LCA practitioner's understanding of, e.g., which product and manufacturing properties are important to consider. This is particularly relevant for assessing emerging technologies, as documented technology knowledge and standardized solutions are then typically more limited. Figure 14 shows how the process of involving a technical expert can facilitate modelling of the technical system as well as result in more accurate guidance. In addition to insights about possible technical design solutions and manufacturing processes, expert judgements can also be used as a direct data source. This facilitates the LCA practitioner's understanding of the processes, which in turn enables the LCA practitioner to have a more in-depth understanding of what questions to ask the technology expert. Reciprocally, the technology expert receives an increased understanding of what type of knowledge the LCA practitioner needs. Furthermore, the technology expert could feel more motivated in doing the changes that lead to reduced impacts. As can be seen in Figure 14, this is an iterative loop, which yields an increasingly better understanding. This dynamic will manifest itself in a more relevant technical system, which in turn will yield more relevant LCIA results. The importance of connecting technology developers and sustainability assessors have been demonstrated by Clancy et al. (2013) and proposed by Tsoy et al. (2020).



Figure 14. Dynamic between an LCA practitioner and a technology expert, enhancing the LCA study.

Based on the aspects brought up in this chapter, results of prospective LCAs should be interpreted as indicative rather than absolute. Still, these assessments of emerging technologies are required if society wants to find technologies that can assist in curtailing climate change and other environmental issues.

6.2 Lessons learned regarding Li-S battery and SIB impacts

Several lessons regarding the impacts of the two studied NGBs were learned from conducting the three studies. Regarding climate change, Li-S batteries, SIBs, and LIBs showcase impacts of the same order of magnitude. This was shown on a cradle-to-gate level for SIBs and both on a cradle-to-gate level and a cradle-to-grave level for Li-S batteries. Still, results for Li-S batteries span across a wider range than SIBs, making their actual climate impact more uncertain. Regardless, neither Li-S batteries nor SIBs have a clear advantage over LIBs regarding climate change, according to the studies' results. In terms of the mineral resource impact, another pattern is apparent: SIBs are clearly superior to both Li-S batteries and LIBs. As there is a risk of scarcity for, e.g., lithium, investing in battery technologies that contain abundant resources can be beneficial in a long-term perspective. However, considering the rapid scale-up rate of battery production, investing in battery technologies that contain abundant resources could be beneficial also in a short-term perspective, since geological abundance increases the likelihood of the resource being more distributed across the world and thus less likely to face phase constraints (i.e., less likely to become critical). Diversifying the battery technologies available on the market and thereby diversifying the material requirements could make the battery scale-up less sensitive to resource availability bottlenecks. Furthermore, utilising battery technologies that contain geologically abundant materials could lead to the avoidance of other sustainability concerns. In this context, SIBs represent a promising NBG containing almost exclusively abundant resources.

The lithium supply chain is related to the production of Li-S batteries. Paper II showed that the environmental and resource impacts of LHM is largely dependent on the geographical circumstances as well as technology choices for lithium processing. The impacts also depend on the temporal scope of datasets. The geographical circumstances include geological parameters such as grade and brine/mineral composition but also technology choices related to the surrounding infrastructure for example, e.g. the electricity supply. The results showed that while lithium might be more abundant in certain locations, there are other parameters that can counteract the benefit of extracting from more abundant sources, such as diesel-generated energy supply. Furthermore, the contrasting results of the two Atacama production routes indicate updates in the technical processes, showing the importance of using up-to-date datasets. The lithium production routes had implications for the environmental profile of Li-S batteries, and especially for the C scenario (the scenario including e.g. high technical performance and wind power). Therefore, a larger part of the environmental profile for high-performance Li-S batteries is related to the lithium supply than for low-performance Li-S batteries.

As both NGBs were compared to LIBs, there are a few things worth mentioning about the latter battery technology. While the LIB technology is mature, incremental advancements will be made also to its performance and manufacturing processes, which in turn could lead to reduced environmental and resource impacts (Buyle et al., 2019). However, as LIBs were not assessed in the papers, accounting for such advances was considered outside the thesis scope. Even so, the future environmental profile of the NGBs assessed in this thesis could benefit from such advancements as well, contributing to lower impacts for also them. This could be true especially for SIBs, as they are considered drop-in technologies to LIBs (Tapia-Ruiz et al.,

2021). Furthermore, modelling choices made in the respective LIB study influence the LCIA results of those studies, and by extension the comparison made in this thesis. Inconsistencies between LCA studies will always exist, thus comparisons should be seen as indicative rather than absolute.

Based on the discussion above, SIBs represent the battery technology that shows the most promising environmental and resource characteristics in the nearby future. But, it is important to remember that different batteries will fulfil different needs, and since these needs have different requirements, there is no "one solution fits all" battery (Volta foundation, 2023). Considering the potential of SIBs, future research aims to understand the environmental and resource impacts of this NGB even better. Examples of modelling aspects that could be further explored include adjusting the cell production to be more specific to SIBs. Furthermore, the life cycle should be extended from the cradle-to-gate scope of Paper III to find showstoppers in both the use phase and the end of life, as well as exploring the environmental profile in a decarbonized background system, e.g., by using prospective databases such as Premise.

7. References

- Ainsworth, D. Li-S Batteries for Energy Storage Applications. Frontier Energy Storage Technologies and Global Energy Challenges, 2016.
- André, H. & Ljunggren, M. 2021. Towards comprehensive assessment of mineral resource availability? Complementary roles of life cycle, life cycle sustainability and criticality assessments. *Resources, Conservation & Recycling,* 167, 1-12. DOI: 10.1016/j.resconrec.2021.105396
- Armand, M., Axmann, P., Bresser, D., Copley, M., Edström, K., Ekberg, C., Guyomard, D., Lestriez, B., Novák, P., Petranikova, M., Porcher, W., Trabesinger, S., Wohlfahrt-Mehrens, M. & Zhang, H. 2020. Lithium-ion batteries – Current state of the art and anticipated developments. *Journal of Power Sources*, 479, 1-26. DOI: 10.1016/j.jpowsour.2020.228708
- Arvidsson, R. & Ciroth, A. 2021. Introduction to "Life Cycle Inventory Analysis". In: Ciroth, A. & Arvidsson, R. (eds.) Life Cycle Inventory Analysis. Methods and Data. Springer Cham.
- Arvidsson, R., Söderman, M. L., Sandén, B. A., Nordelöf, A., André, H. & Tillman, A.-M. 2020. A crustal scarcity indicator for long-term global elemental resource assessment in LCA. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 25, 1805-1817. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-020-01781-1
- Arvidsson, R., Svanström, M., Sandén, B. A., Thonemann, N., Steubing, B. & Cucurachi, S. 2023. Terminology for future-oriented life cycle assessment: review and recommendations. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-023-02265-8
- Arvidsson, R., Tillman, A.-M., Sandén, B. A., Janssen, M., Nordelöf, A., Kushnir, D. & Molander, S. 2018. Environmental Assessment of Emerging Technologies: Recommendations for Prospective LCA. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 22, 1286-1294. DOI: 10.1111/jiec.12690
- Baumann, H. & Tillman, A.-M. 2004. *The Hitch Hiker's Guide to LCA. An orientation in life cycle assessment methodology and application*, Studentlitteratur.
- Baumann, M., Peters, J. F., Weil, M. & Grunwald, A. 2017. CO2 Footprint and Life-Cycle Costs of Electrochemical Energy Storage for Stationary Grid Applications. *Energy Technology*, 5, 1071-1083. DOI: 10.1002/ente.201600622
- Beard, K. W. (eds.) 2019. *Linden's Handbook of Batteries*, New York, McGraw-Hill Education.
- BEPA (Batteries European Partnership Association) & Batteries Europe 2024. Strategic research & innovation agenda.

- Berg, H. 2015. *Batteries for Electric Vehicles. Materials and Electrochemistry*, Cambridge, United kingdom, Cambridge University Press.
- Bjørn, A., Owsianiak, M., Molin, C. & Laurent, A. 2018a. Chapter 2. Main Characteristics of LCA. In: Hauschild, M. Z., Rosenbaum, R. K. & Irving Olsen, S. (eds.) Life Cycle Assessment. Theory and Practice. Springer.
- Bjørn, A., Owsianiak, M., Laurent, A., Irving Olsen, S., Corona, A. & Hauschild, M. Z.
 2018b. Chapter 8. Scope definition. *In:* Hauschild, M. Z., Rosenbaum, R. K. & Irving Olsen, S. (eds.) *Life Cycle Assessment. Theory and Practice.* Springer.
- Bjørn, A., Moltesen, A., Laurent, A., Owsianiak, M., Corona, A., Birkved, M. & Hauschild, M. Z. 2018c. Chapter 9. Life Cycle Inventory Analysis. *In:* Hauschils, M. Z., Olsen, S. I. & Rosenbaum, R. K. (eds.) *Life Cycle Assessment. Theory and Practice.* Springer.
- Börjesson, L., Höjer, M., Dreborg, K.-H., Ekvall, T. & Finnveden, G. 2006. Scenario types and techniques: Towards a user's guide. *Futures*, 38, 723-739. DOI: 10.1016/j.futures.2005.12.002
- Boulay, A.-M., Bare, J., Benini, L., Berger, M., Lathuillière, M. J., Manzardo, M. M., Motoshita, M., Núñez, M., Pastor, A. V., Ridoutt, B., Oki, T., Worbe, S. & Pfister, S. 2018. The WULCA consensus characterization model for water scarcity footprints: assessing impacts of water consumption based on available water remaining (AWARE). *The international journal of life cycle assessment*, 23, 368-378. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-017-1333-8
- Bustos-Gallardo, B., Bride, G. & Prieto, M. 2021. Harvesting Lithium: water, brine and the industrial dynamics of production in the Salar de Atacama. *Geoforum*, 119, 177-189. DOI: 10.1016/j.geoforum.2021.01.001
- Buyle, M., Audenaert, A., Billen, P., Boonen, K. & Van Passel, S. 2019. The Future of Ex-Ante LCA? Lessons Learned and Practical Recommendations. *Sustainability*, 11(19), 5456. DOI: 10.3390/su11195456
- Chordia, M., Nordelöf, A. & Ellingsen, L. A.-W. 2021. Environmental life cycle implications of upscaling lithium-ion battery production. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 26, 2024-2039. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-021-01976-0
- Clancy, G., Fröling, M. & Svanström, M. 2013. Insights from guiding material development towards more sustainable products. *International journal of sustainable design*, 2, 149-166. DOI: 10.1504/IJSDES.2013.057123
- Collingridge, D. 1980. The social control of technology, New York, Martin's Press.
- Cucurachi, S., Van der Giesen, C. & Guinée, J. 2018. Ex-ante LCA of emerging technologies. 25th CIRP Life Cycle Engineering (LCE) Conference. Copenhagen. DOI: 10.1016/j.procir.2017.11.005

- Curran, M. A. 2017. Overview of Goal and Scope Definition in Life Cycle Assessment. *In:* Curran, M. A. (ed.) *Goal and Scope Definition in Life Cycle Assessment*. Springer.
- Curran, M. A. 2023. Interpretation, Critical Review, and Reporting: Scientific Outline of Interpretation. *In:* Curran, M. A. (ed.) *Interpretation, Critical Review and Reporting in Life Cycle Assessment*. Springer Cham.
- Da Silva Lima, L., Quartier, M., Buchmayr, A., Sanjuan-Delmás, D., Laget, H., Corbisier, D., Mertens, J. & Dewulf, J. 2021. Life cycle assessment of lithium-ion batteries and vanadium redox flow batteries-based renewable energy storage systems. *Sustainable energy technologies and assessments*, 46, 1-13. DOI: 10.1016/j.seta.2021.101286
- Dai, Q., Kelly, J. C., Gaines, L. & Wang, M. 2019. Life Cycle Analysis of Lithium-Ion Batteries for Automotive Applications. *batteries*, 5, 1-15. DOI: 10.3390/batteries5020048
- Degen, F., Winter, M., Bendig, D. & Tübke, J. 2023. Energy consumption of current and future production of lithium-ion and post lithium-ion battery cells. *Nature energy*, 8, 1284-1295. DOI: 10.1038/s41560-023-01355-z
- Demir-Cakan, R., Cairns, E. J., Hwa, Y., Morcrette, M., Tarascon, J.-M., Johansson, P., Hayashi, A., Tatsumisago, M., Cuisinier, M., Adams, B. D., Patel, M. U. M., Dominko, R., Xu, R., Wu, T., Lu, J., Amine, K. & Franco, A. 2017. *Li-S Batteries. The challenges, chemistry, materials and future perspectives,* London, World Scientific Publishing Europe Ltd.
- Deng, Y., Li, J., Li, T., Gao, X. & Yuan, C. 2017. Life cycle assessment of lithium sulfur battery for electric vehicles. *Journal of Power Sources*, 343, 284-295. DOI: 10.1016/j.jpowsour.2017.01.036
- Dewulf, J., Blengini, G. A., Pennington, D., Nuss, P. & Nassar, N. T. 2016. Criticality on the international scene: Quo vadis? *Resources Policy*, 169-176. DOI: 10.1016/j.resourpol.2016.09.008
- Edström, K., Dominko, R., Fichtner, M., Perraud, S., Punckt, C., Asinari, P., Castelli, I. E., Christensen, R., Clark, S., Grimaud, A., Hermansson, K., Heuer, A., Lorrmann, H., Løvvik, O. M., Vegge, T., Wenzel, W., Bayle-Guillemaud, P., Behm, J., Berg, E., Grimaud, A., Hahlin, M., Hartmann, S., Latz, A., Lyonnard, S., Amici, J., Berecibar, M., Bodoardo, S., Jabbour, L., Kallo, J., Paillard, E.-E., Raccurt, O., Heiries, V., Guillet, N., Tarascon, J.-M., Laethem, D. V., Ayerbe, E., Berecibar, M., Diehm, R., Hofmann, J., Miguel, O., Placke, T., Sheridan, E., Barboux, P., Chanson, C., Jacques, P., Meeus, M., Trapp, V. & Weil, M. 2020. Inventing the sustainable batteries of the future. Research needs and future actions.
- Ejeian, M., Grant, A., Shon, H. K. & Razmjou, A. 2021. Is lithium brine water? *Desalination*, 518, 1-6. DOI: 10.1016/j.desal.2021.115169
- Ekvall, T. 2020. Attributional and consequential life cycle assessment. *In:* Bastante-Ceca, M. J., Fuentes-Bargues, J. L., Hufnagel, L., Mihai, F.-C. & Iatu, C. (eds.) *Sustainability assessment at the 21st centurt.* IntechOpen.

- Ekvall, T., Azapagic, A., Finnveden, G., Rydberg, T., Weidema, B. P. & Zamagni, A. 2016. Attributional and consequential LCA in the ILCD handbook. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 21, 293-296. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-015-1026-0
- Ekvall, T., Björkluns, A., Sandin, G. & Jelse, K. 2020. Modeling recycling in life cycle assessment.
- Finnveden, G. & Moberg, Å. 2005. Environmental systems analysis tools e an overview. Journal of Cleaner Production, 13, 1165-1173. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2004.06.004
- Firdaus, F. & Levitt, T. 2022. 'We are afraid': Erin Brockovich pollutant linked to global electric car boom. *The Guardian*.
- Goodenough, J. B. & Park, K.-S. 2013. The Li-Ion Rechargeable Battery: A Perspective. Journal of the American chemical society, 135, 1167-1176. DOI: 10.1021/ja3091438
- Harper, G., Sommerville, R., Kendrick, E., Driscoll, L., Slater, P., Stolkin, R., Walton, A., Christensen, P., Heirich, O., Lambert, S., Abbott, A., Ryder, K., Gaines, L. & Anderson, P. 2019. Recycling lithium-ion batteries from electric vehicles. *Nature*, 575, 75-86. DOI: 10.1038/s41586-019-1682-5
- Hauschild, M. Z. & Huijbregts, M. A. J. 2015. Introducing Life Cycle Impact Assessment. In: Hauschild, M. Z. & Huijbregts, M. A. J. (eds.) Life Cycle Impact Assessment. Springer Dordrecht.
- Heimes, H. H., Kampker, A., Vom Hemdt, A., Schön, C., Michaelis, S. & Rahimzei, E. 2018. Production of all-solid-state battery cells. Frankfurt.
- Hermansson, F., Janssen, M. & Svanström, M. 2020. Allocation in life cycle assessment of lignin. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 25, 1620-1632. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-020-01770-4
- Huijbregts, M. A. J., Steinmann, Z. J. N., Elshout, P. M. F., Stam, G., Verones, F., Vieira, M. D. M., Hollander, A., Zijp, M. & Van Zelm, R. 2016. ReCiPe 2016. A harmonized life cycle impact assessment method at midpoint and endpoint level. Report I: Characterization. National institute for public health and the environment.
- IEA (International energy agency) 2023a. Global EV Outlook 2023. Catching up with climate ambitions.
- IEA (International energy agency) 2023b. World Energy Outlook 2023. Paris.
- ISO (International organization for standardization) 2006. ISO 14040:2006 Environmental management Life cycle assessment Principles and framework. *International organization for standardization*, Vol. 2006.
- Joyce, P. J. & Björklund, A. 2021. Futura. A new tool for transparent and shareable scenario analysis in prospective life cycle assessment. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 1-11. DOI: 10.1111/jiec.13115

- Kelly, J. C., Wang, M., Dai, Q. & Winjobi, O. 2021. Energy, greenhouse gas, and water life cycle analysis of lithium carbonate and lithium hydroxide monohydrate from brine and ore resources and their use in lithium ion battery cathodes and lithium ion batteries. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 174, 1-12. DOI: 10.1016/j.resconrec.2021.105762
- Kurt, C. & Bittner, J. 2006. Sodium Hydroxide. Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry.
- Li, G., Chen, Z. & Lu, J. 2018. Lithium-sulfur batteries for commercial applications. *Chem*, 4, 3-7. DOI: 10.1016/j.chempr.2017.12.012
- Liu, W., Agusdinata, D. B. & Myint, S. W. 2019. Spatiotemporal patterns of lithium mining and environmental degradation in the Atacama Salt Flat, Chile. *Int J Appl Earth Obs Geoinformation*, 80, 145-156. DOI: 10.1016/j.jag.2019.04.016
- OEC (The Observatory of Economic Complexity). 2024. *Sodium hydroxide (caustic soda) solid* [Online]. Available: https://oec.world/en/profile/hs/sodium-hydroxide-causticsoda-solid [Accessed 12 April 2024].
- Peters, J. F. 2023. Best practices for life cycle assessment of batteries. *Nature sustainability*, 6, 614-616. DOI: 10.1038/s41893-023-01067-y
- Peters, J. F., Baumann, M., Binder, J. R. & Weil, M. 2021. On the environmental competitiveness of sodium-ion batteries under a full life cycle perspective –a cell-chemistry specific modelling approach. *Sustainable Energy & Fuels*, 5, 6414-6429. DOI: 10.1039/D1SE01292D
- Peters, J. F., Baumann, M., Zimmermann, B., Braun, J. & Weil, M. 2017. The environmental impact of Li-Ion batteries and the role of key parameters A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 67, 491-506. DOI: 10.1016/j.rser.2016.08.039
- Peters, J. F. & Weil, M. 2017. Aqueous hybrid ion batteries An environmentally friendly alternative for stationary energy storage? *Journal of Power Sources*, 364, 258-265. DOI: 10.1016/j.jpowsour.2017.08.041
- Picatoste, A., Justel, D. & Mendoza, J. M. F. 2022. Circularity and life cycle environmental impact assessment of batteries for electric vehicles: Industrial challenges, best practices and research guidelines. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 169, 112941. DOI: 10.1016/j.rser.2022.112941
- Piccinno, F., Hischier, R., Seeger, S. & Som, C. 2016. From laboratory to industrial scale: a scale-up framework for chemical processes in life cycle assessment studies. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 135, 1085-1097. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.06.164
- Porzio, J. & Scown, C. D. 2021. Life-Cycle Assessment Considerations for Batteries and Battery Materials. *Advanced energy materials*, 11, 1-20. DOI: 10.1002/aenm.202100771

- Riahi, K., Van Vuuren, D. P., Kriegler, E., Edmonds, J., O'Neill, B. C., Fujimori, S., Bauer, N., Calvin, K., Dellink, R., Fricko, O., Lutz, W., Popp, A., Crespo Cuaresma, J., KC, S., Leimbach, M., Jiang, L., Kram, T., Rao, S., Emmerling, J., Ebi, K., Hasegawa, T., Havlik, P., Florian, H., Aleluia Da Silva, L., Smith, S., Stehfest, E., Bosetti, V., Eom, J., Gernaat, D., Masui, T., Rogelj, J., Strefler, J., Drouet, L., Krey, V., Luderer, G., Harmsen, M., Takahashi, K., Baumstark, L., Doelman, J. C., Kainuma, M., Klimont, Z., Giacomo, M., Lotze-Campen, H., Obersteiner, M., Tabeau, A. & Tavoni, M. 2017. The Shared Socioeconomic Pathways and their energy, land use, and greenhouse gas emissions implications: An overview. *Global environmental change*, 42, 153-168. DOI: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.05.009
- Robinson, J. B., Xi, K., Kumar, R. V., Chlowalla, M., Ferrari, A., Au, H., Titrici, M.-M., Parra-Puerto, A., Kucernak, A., Fitch, S. D. S., Garcia-Araez, N., Brown, Z. L., Pasta, M., Furness, L., Kibler, A. J., Walsh, D. A., Johnson, L. R., Holc, C., Newton, G. N., Champness, N. R., Markoulidis, F., Crean, C., Slade, R. C. T., Andritsos, E. I., Cai, Q., Barbar, S., Zhang, T., Lekakou, C., Kulkarni, N., Rettie, A. J. E., Jervis, R., Cornish, M., Marinescu, M., Offer, G., Li, Z., Bird, L., Grey, C. P., Chhowalla, M., Di Lecce, D., Owen, R. E., Miller, T. S., Brett, D. J. L., Liatard, S., Ainsworth, D. & Shearing, P. R. 2021. 2021 roadmap on lithium sulfur batteries. *Journal of Physics: Energy*, 3, 1-66. DOI: 10.1088/2515-7655/abdb9a
- Rosenbaum, R. K., Hauschild, M. Z., Boulay, A.-M., Fantke, P., Laurent, A., Núñez, M. & Vieira, M. 2018. Chapter 10. Life Cycle Impact Assessment. *In:* Hauschild, M. Z., Rosenbaum, R. K. & Olsen, S. I. (eds.) *Life Cycle Assessment. Theory and Practice*. Springer.
- Rotolo, D., Hicks, D. & Martin, B. R. 2015. What is an emerging technology? *Research policy*, 44, 1827-1843. DOI: 10.1016/j.respol.2015.06.006
- Sacchi, R., Terlouw, T., Siala, K., Dirnaichner, A., Bauer, C., Cox, B., Mutel, C., Daioglou, V.
 & Luderer, G. 2022. PRospective EnvironMental Impact asSEment (premise): A streamlined approach to producing databases for prospective life cycle assessment using integrated assessment models. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 160, 1-12. DOI: 10.1016/j.rser.2022.112311
- Sander-Titgemeyer, A., Risse, M. & Weber-Blaschke, G. 2023. Applying an iterative prospective LCA approach to emerging wood-based technologies: three German case studies. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-023-02139-z
- Scheers, J., Fantini, S. & Johansson, P. 2014. A review of electrolytes for lithium-sulphur batteries. *Journal of Power Sources*, 255, 204-218. DOI: 10.1016/j.jpowsour.2014.01.023
- Schmaltz, T., Wicke, T., Weymann, L., Vos, P., Neef, C. & Thielmann, A. 2022. Solid-State Battery Roadmap 2035+. Karlsruhe, Germany: Fraunhofer Institute for Systems and Innovation Research ISI.
- Schrijvers, D., Hool, A., Blengini, G. A., Chen, W.-Q., Dewulf, J., Eggert, R., Van Ellen, L., Gauss, R., Goddin, J., Habib, K., Hagelüken, C., Hirohata, A., Hofmann-Amtenbrink,

M., Komsol, J., Le Gleuher, M., Grohol, M., Ku, A., Lee, M.-H., Liu, G., Nansai, K., Nuss, P., Peck, D., Reller, A., Sonnemann, G., Tercero, L., Thorenz, A. & Wäger, P. A. 2020. A review of methods and data to determine raw material criticality. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 155, 1-17. DOI: 10.1016/j.resconrec.2019.104617

- Schwich, L., Sabarny, P. & Friedrich, B. 2020. Recycling Potential of Lithium–Sulfur Batteries—A First Concept Using Thermal and Hydrometallurgical Methods. *Metals*, 10, 1-19. DOI: 10.3390/met10111513
- SGU (Sveriges geologiska undersökning) 2023. Global production of critical and strategic raw materials (CRM/SRM).
- Sovacool, B. K. 2019. The precarious political economy of cobalt: Balancing prosperity, poverty, and brutality in artisanal and industrial mining in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 6, 915-939. DOI: 10.1016/j.exis.2019.05.018
- Stamp, A., Lang, D. J. & Wäger, P. A. 2012. Environmental impacts of a transition toward emobility: the present and future role of lithium carbonate production. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 23, 104-112. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2011.10.026
- Stephan, A., Hettesheimer, T., Neef, C., Schmaltz, T., Link, S., Stephan, M., Heizmann, J. L. & Thielmann, A. 2023. Alternative Battery Technologies Roadmap 2030+. Germany: Fraunhofer Institute for Systems and Innovation Research.
- Sun, X., Luo, X., Zhang, Z., Meng, F. & Yang, J. 2020. Life cycle assessment of lithium nickel cobalt manganese oxide (NCM) batteries for electric passenger vehicles. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 273, 1-8. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.123006
- Tapia-Ruiz, N., Armstrong, A. R., Alptekin, H., Amores, M. A., Au, H., Barker, J., Boston, R., Brant, W. R., M, B. J., Chen, Y., Chhowalla, M., Choi, Y.-S., Corr, S. A., Costa, S. I. R., Crespo Ribadeneyra, M., Cussen, E. J., David, W. I. F., Desai, A. V., Dickson, S. A. M., Eweka, E. I., Forero-Saboya, J. D., Grey, C. P., Jones, J., Karlsmo, M., Kendrick, E., Kim, E., Kolosob, O. V., Li, Z., L., M. S. F., Mogensen, R., Monconduit, L., Morris, R. E., Naylor, A. J., Nikman, S., O'Keefe, C. A., Ould, D. M. C., Palgrave, R. G., Poizot, P., Ponrouch, A., Renault, S., Reynolds, M. E., Rudola, A., Sayers, R., Scanlon, D. O., Sen, S., Seymore, V. R., Silván, B., Sougrati, M. T., Stievano, L., Stone, G. S., Thomas, C. I., Titirici, M.-M., Tong, J., Wood, T. J., Wright, D. S. & Younesi, R. 2021. 2021 Roadmap on Sodium-Ion Batteries. *JPhys Energy*, 3, 1-88. DOI: 10.1088/2515-7655/ac01ef
- Thonemann, N., Schulte, A. & Maga, D. 2020. How to Conduct Prospective Life Cycle Assessment for Emerging Technologies? A Systematic Review and Methodological Guidance. *sustainability*, 12, 1-23. DOI: 10.3390/su12031192
- Tsoy, N., Steubing, B., Van der Giesen, C. & Guinée, J. 2020. Upscaling methods used in ex ante life cycle assessment of emerging technologies: a review. *The international journal of life cycle assessment*, 25, 1680-1692. DOI: 10.1007/s11367-020-01796-8
- USGS (U.S. Geological Survey) 2024. Mineral commodity summaries 2024. USGS.

Van der Hulst, M. K., Huijbregts, M. A. J., Loon, N. V., Theelen, M., Kootstra, L., Bergesen, J. D. & Hauck, M. 2020. A systematic approach to assess the environmental impact of emerging technologies: A case study for the GHG footprint of CIGS solar photovoltaic laminate. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 24, 1234-1249. DOI: 10.1111/jiec.13027

Volta Foundation. 2023. Battery report.

- Watts, J. 2019. How the race for cobalt risks turning it from miracle metal to deadly chemical. *The Guardian*.
- Wickerts, S., Arvidsson, R., Nordelöf, A., Svanström, M. & Johansson, P. 2024. Correction to "Prospective Life Cycle Assessment of Lithium-Sulfur Batteries for Stationary Energy Storage". ACS Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering. DOI: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.4c01782
- Xu, C., Dai, Q., Gaines, L., Hu, M., Tukker, A. & Steubing, B. 2020. Future material demand for automotive lithium-based batteries. *Communications Materials*, 1. DOI: 10.1038/s43246-020-00095-x
- Zackrisson, M. 2021. *Life cycle assessment of electric vehicle batteries and new technologies.* Doctor of Philosophy, KTH Royal Institute of Technology.
- Zhang, Z., Ding, T., Zhou, Q., Ssun, Y., Qu, M., Zeng, Z., Ju, Y., Li, L., Wang, K. & Chi, F. 2021. A review of technologies and applications on versatile energy storage systems. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 148, 1-31. DOI: 10.1016/j.rser.2021.111263
- Zhao, Y., Kang, Y., Wozny, J., Lu, J., Du, H., Li, C., Li, T., Kang, F., Tavajohi, N. & Li, B. 2023. Recycling of sodium-ion batteries. *Nature reviews materials*, 8, 623-634. DOI: 10.1038/s41578-023-00574-w